
 

 

AGENDA 
BLOOMINGTON TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 16, 2018 4:00 P.M. 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 
109 EAST OLIVE STREET 

BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL 
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
4. MINUTES: Review and approve the minutes of the September 18, 2018 regular meeting of the 

Bloomington Transportation Commission. 
 
5. REGULAR AGENDA 

A. TC-2018-04: Discussion of City Speed Limits and Residential Neighborhoods 
B. Information: October Citizen Comments/Complaints Summary 
 

6. OLD BUSINESS 
A. Any old items brought back by the Commission 

 
7. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Any new items brought up by the Commission 
 
8. COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 
 
9. ADJOURNMENT 
 
For further information contact: 
Philip Allyn, City Traffic Engineer 
Department of Public Works 
Government Center 
115 E. Washington Street, Bloomington, IL 61701 
Phone: (309) 434-2225 ; Fax: (309) 434-2201; E-mail: traffic@cityblm.org 
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MINUTES 
BLOOMINGTON TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 2018 4:00 P.M. 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 
109 EAST OLIVE STREET 

BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Ms. Angela Ballantini, Ms. Jill Blair, Ms. Maureen (Reenie) Bradley, Ms. 
Katherine Browne, Mr. Michael Gorman, Ms. Elizabeth Kooba, Ms. Kelly Rumley 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: None 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: Ms. Diana Hauman, Ward 8 Alderman; Mr. George Boyle, City Attorney; Mr. 
Jim Karch, Director of Public Works; Mr. Philip Allyn, City Traffic Engineer; and several members of 
the public and media. 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mr. Gorman called the meeting to order at 4:02 pm. 
 
2. ROLL CALL: Mr. Allyn called the roll. With seven members in attendance, a quorum was 
established. 
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT: 
There was no Public Comment, 

4. MINUTES:  Reviewed and approved the minutes of the August 21, 2018 regular meeting of the 
Bloomington Transportation Commission. Ms. Kooba motioned to approve the minutes. Ms. Blair 
seconded the motion. The motion was approved by the Transportation Commission unanimously via 
voice vote. 

5. REGULAR AGENDA:  
A. TC-2018-05: Approval of 2019 Meeting Dates 

Reviewed and approved the proposed schedule of meetings on the 3rd Tuesday of each month for 2019. 
Ms. Blair motioned to approve the minutes. Ms. Bradley seconded the motion. No discussion. The motion 
was approved by the Transportation Commission unanimously via voice vote. 

B. TC-2018-06: Recommendations to USPS Regarding Post Office Relocation 
Mr. Allyn game a short presentation on the recent decision by the USPS to relocate customer service 
operations. City Staff have been discussing potential impacts to the surrounding area, specifically the 
frontage road running along the south side of Empire Street and its intersection at Fairway Drive. The 
City has requested that a traffic study be completed as discussed in the agenda packet as would be 
required for private developers. There were problems with traffic flow and congestion when customer 
service operations were at this location previously. Other previous problems were with traffic flow as the 
drop-off boxes were within the parking area. Potential remediation discussed included creating a cul-de-
sac on the frontage road at Fairway and connecting the parking lot to the mall entrance to the south 
allowing traffic to access Fairway at an existing traffic signal. The cul-de-sac could also potentially serve 
as a point for the drop-off boxes. Mr. Allyn discussed the relation of the recently IDOT-approved Fairway 
and Empire project and the potential post office traffic impacts. The USPS initially was receptive to the 
cul-de-sac concept, but later backed off. They have recently restarted dialogue with the City. They are 
focusing on internal site configurations and not considering overall impacts to the area. Staff is requesting 
backing from the Commission in the form of the proposed letter to the USPS requesting a formal traffic 
study. 
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Ms. Blair asked about the cul-de-sac. Mr. Allyn clarified that it would disconnect the frontage road from 
Fairway.  We have also been encouraging them to work with their neighbors, Eastland Mall and Talbots 
to make the best use of the area. One other benefit of eliminating the frontage road connection to Fairway 
is the ability then to remove the raised median currently providing access control. This would allow the 
reinstatement of the northbound left turn that was required to be removed when the Fairway bike lanes 
were added. 

Ms. Blair asked about jurisdiction of the frontage road. Mr. Allyn indicated that it technically falls on 
IDOT’s right of way; however, they have left us to maintain it. What this typically means in practice is 
that the City has control of it as long as we do not do something IDOT does not like. Eliminating the 
frontage road connection to Fairway with a cul-de-sac would require IDOT approval. Mr. Gorman asked 
if that means the City would be required to construct the cul-de-sac. Mr. Allyn indicated that it was too 
early to know. Typically, developers are required to fund infrastructure improvements needed because of 
their projects. In this situation, the City would see some benefits of this change as well, so this may be an 
opportunity for cost sharing if needed to get the best possible solution. 

Mr. Gorman asked if the connection could be eliminated more cost effectively using planters or other 
obstacles on the existing pavement rather than constructing a cul-de-sac if the City has to pay for it. Mr. 
Allyn indicated that the main issue with that would be the inability for drivers to turn around as would be 
needed at the end of a public street. A hammerhead for 3-point turns could be a cheaper option than a cul-
de-sac, but there could be safety issues if there are a higher number of vehicles on the street. 

Mr. Gorman mentioned that there is a right turn across the bike lane on Fairway with the current IDOT 
approved Fairway plan. Would it be possible to provide a dedicated right turn lane to the outside of the 
bike lane to reduce the chance of a right hook crash with a bicyclist? Mr. Allyn indicated that could be 
looked at, but would require going back to the start of the 9-month process with IDOT. Mr. Gorman 
suggested additional signage encouraging drivers to enter the bike lane prior to the intersection and then 
making the right turn from the bike lane rather than turning across it. Mr. Allyn agreed with this 
suggestion. 

Mr. Gorman asked about the positioning of the drop off boxes within the cul-de-sac. Mr. Allyn indicated 
that the actual layout would still need to be worked out so that the boxes are on the driver’s side of the car 
without forcing cars to drive the wrong way around the cul-de-sac. The takeaway point is that the cul-de-
sac could provide an alternative location for the drop off boxes that is not in the main parking area. 

Mr. Gorman mentioned that there are many parking areas around the building, mostly used by USPS 
vehicles. Could these some of these areas be utilized by the public, specifically the north end of the 
parking area between the building and Fairway? Mr. Allyn indicated that late-Thursday or Friday of the 
previous week, the USPS started to send us some concepts for reconfiguring some of the access points 
along Fairway. We intend to continue dialogue with them on this point. 

Ms. Bradley inquired about ownership of the various parking areas around the USPS and Talbots 
buildings. Mr. Allyn reviewed ownership of the various parcels. Ms. Bradley asked about potentially 
using some of the Talbot’s or mall parking areas for the postal vehicles to allow more room for 
customers. There are more people sending packages that require parking and entering the building and 
fewer using a drop boxes for letter. Ms. Bradley liked the suggested letter, and as someone who 
remembers the problems with this location previously, does not feel there is any way we can go back to 
that again. It did not work then and will not work now. The problems on the frontage road and the 
intersection of Fairway and Empire were significant. 

Ms. Blair asked for the status of the Empire USPS building and the likelihood that the USPS would leave 
it in the near future. If they were planning on staying long term, it would make more sense to do 
something nicer (trees, benches, etc.) rather than just abruptly ending the frontage road. Mr. Allyn 
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indicated that the key to the cul-de-sac is that we cannot end a public street in such a way that people 
cannot turn around if they travel to the end. There may be an opportunity for discussion about vacating 
the frontage road. This would allow the frontage road to function as a long driveway that could end at the 
parking lot. The City cannot however rely on using private property to turn around on a public street. Mr. 
Gorman reminded that complicating that discussion is the fact that the right of way to be vacated is 
actually IDOT’s, not the City’s. 

Mr. Allyn added that the question of how long the USPS stays in this building is probably more related to 
the longer-term viability of the USPS itself and how long it continues to need this large of a facility with 
the decline in mail being sent. The USPS does own this building whereas they were leasing the Towanda 
building and are planning on spending around $2.2 million on the renovation. This is a lot of money to 
spend on somewhere they are not planning on staying for a while. 

Ms. Bradley asked about the ownership of the Talbots property and building. Mr. Allyn indicated it was 
owned by the mall and leased to Talbots. Mr. Allyn indicated that the entire length of the frontage road 
could be vacated back to Empire Crossing. This would require post office patrons to travel across mall 
property, which might require some type of easement agreement. He reiterated that the USPS really needs 
to be talking with their neighbors about the best overall solution. 

Ms. Blair motioned to approve Mr. Allyn sending out the letter on behalf of the Commission. Ms. Browne 
seconded the motion. No additional discussion. The motion was approved by the Transportation 
Commission unanimously via voice vote. 

C. Information: August Citizen Comments/Complaints Summary 
Ms. Bradley asked about the Stone Mountain area concerns. Has there been consideration of lowering the 
speed limit along College from 35 mph to 30 mph? This is a very residential area with a school and a 
popular park. Mr. Allyn indicated that we are currently gathering data and will be digging into this 
situation more deeply. Ms. Bradley noted the comparison of this area to the stretch of Hershey Road that 
was lowered to 30 mph relatively recently.  

6. OLD BUSINESS: 
A. Ms. Bradley brought back for discussion the speeding topic from the previous meeting. The 

people who came for public comment made some very good points. She inquired where this topic 
was going. In conversations with various people around the community, there isn’t support for 
lowering the speed limit. Could the Aldermen find the traffic trouble spots in their wards, which 
could then be ranked and knocked off one by one? Evans Street is a unique situation. If there is a 
problem, fix it and take it off the list. West MacArthur is a racetrack and people on Wood Street 
should not have to feel unsafe crossing the street to get to Miller Park. There are some traffic 
issues. We are transitioning from priority on moving traffic to safer neighborhoods, so we need to 
move forward on that and start getting involvement by the Council. Mr. Allyn indicated that we 
are planning on bringing this back for discussion in October. Staff has been gathering requested 
data to help inform the discussion but did not have everything ready for this meeting. The change 
in the citywide speed limit is something that will specifically be discussed. Mr. Boyle indicated 
that he was able to research the legal aspects of the speed limit change and confirmed that 
municipalities are allowed to specify the speed on their local streets, but not on streets under the 
jurisdiction of others such as IDOT. There are some parameters such as the City cannot set a 
speed more than 20 mph lower than the State Statutory Speed. Mr. Allyn asked about the process. 
Mr. Boyle indicated that it would just take passing an ordinance and updating the City Code. 

Mr. Gorman asked if there are specific parameters or boundaries that would need to be followed 
or if the City could set the statutory speed limit as it saw fit. Mr. Boyle indicated that his 
understanding is that it would need to have some type of basis rather than just choosing a random 
number, but that there is a fair amount of legislative prerogative available. It appears that the only 
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real requirement is that the City cannot go more than 20 mph below the State. Since the State 
value is set at 30 mph, and we wouldn’t want to go less than 10 mph, this shouldn’t be a problem. 

B. Ms. Bradley brought back for discussion the funding of our street maintenance work. She 
indicated a concern about raising the local motor fuel tax and believes it is a bad idea right now. 
There aren’t any other communities with fuel taxes that high. The Council needs to creatively 
look at finances before we proceed with this discussion. There are other budget problems such as 
the Coliseum and in the meantime, we need help with the streets.  Do we need to look back at the 
20-year plan? Do we need to reevaluate the commitment to brick streets? What is the shorter-term 
fix for our streets? Mr. Allyn indicated that would be part of the upcoming bigger discussion. We 
need to discuss a combination of reduced service (oil and chip in some places instead or hot-mix 
asphalt, etc.) and finding additional revenue somewhere. Ms. Bradley challenged the Aldermen to 
look creatively at the budget and finding funding for the streets. We need to start looking outside 
the box. 

Mr. Gorman indicated that this is what we are trying to do. In March, the Commission recognized 
that our current funding and maintenance is not sustainable and directed Staff to develop a 
sustainable model that includes cuts since just the local fuel tax increase does not solve the long-
term problem. People recognize that a short-term solution would also be beneficial. Staff is 
working on a solution that the Commission needs to vet before it goes back to Council. 

Ms. Bradley reiterated that Council needs to be part of the discussion and seek solutions, and not 
just dump the responsibility all on Staff to create solutions. Council needs to be contributing to 
the discussion. 

Mr. Gorman said that Council has delegated initial vetting of transportation policy to this 
Commission. Current infrastructure funding model is not sustainable. We are still in the process 
of researching the solution. 

 
7. NEW BUSINESS: 

A. Ms. Bradley introduced a new topic: The intersection of Airport Road and Cornelius Drive. Ms. 
Bradley indicated great concern for this intersection and what kind of control device will be 
installed. Currently under construction is the new Eye Center with 40,000 patients to the 
southeast of this intersection, Biaggi’s is relocating, Central Catholic High School is already 
there. 

Mr. Allyn indicated that this intersection is a two-way stop and there are currently no plans to 
change. We will be monitoring it moving forward. The Eye Center has an entrance to Cornelius, 
but it and Biaggi’s will also have access directly to Airport Road. There will also be a right-in-
right-out access on Route 9 (Empire Street) at the east end of the Airport Road right turn lane that 
the State has approved. There will also be a connection to Trinity Lane that will allow access to 
Route 9/Empire Street further east. Ms. Bradley asked that we look at this closer. 

8. COMMISSIONER COMMENTS: 
Ms. Blair requested that reference material be send out earlier. It would be helpful to get each piece as it 
is available rather than waiting until the entire packet is available. 

Ms. Browne asked about procedure if we notice something as citizens. Mr. Allyn indicated it would be 
most helpful if Commissioners completed and submitted the Non-Emergency Request form or the My 
Bloomington app. Commissioner can feel free to mention it during meetings, but using the form or app if 
preferred so that we can more easily track the request. Ms. Browne mentioned there is a transit stop across 
Washington from the Foundry/Green Top Grocery and that there is no good way to get across the street 
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without walking fairly far west to the underpass. It is difficult to cross for people with different levels of 
mobility. Can we provide a safer way to cross from the bus stop to the Foundry? 

Mr. Gorman indicated that during discussion of the Washington Street Bike Master Plan Amendment, 
Alderman Buragas proposed a more comprehensive review of pedestrian access along that corridor that 
included a cross walk at this location. Typically, pavement markings are done with street resurfacing, but 
since adding the crosswalk wouldn’t require large-scale marking removals, it might be able to be added. 
Ms. Browne indicated that part of the problem is the speed of traffic on Washington. Mr. Gorman 
mentioned this might be a good location for a HAWK signal to help cross. Mr. Allyn indicated the 
HAWK is more advanced and involves three lights that flash and actually stop traffic. We are using 
RRFB’s instead on Front Street and on Hershey to the north of Hamilton Road. The HAWK costs 
significantly more and is fairly unknown in Central Illinois, but would be more effective. 

Ms. Rumley requested talking to Connect Transit if there is a problem with their stop location and its 
suitability for riders using wheelchairs. 

Mr. Allyn mentioned that the Annual Complete Streets Report has been posted on the website. 

Mr. Allyn indicated that we have begun work on Front Street. The Traffic Signals will be deactivated 
later this week. Sidewalk removal and replacement begins Monday. 

9. ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 4:57 pm unanimously by voice vote; motioned by Ms. 
Blair and seconded by Ms. Rumley.  
 
Respectfully, 
 
Philip Allyn 
City Traffic Engineer 
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Figure 2B-3.  Speed Limit and Photo Enforcement Signs and Plaques

R2-4P R2-4aR2-1 R2-2P

R2-6aP R2-6bPR2-6PR2-5aP R2-5bP R2-5cP

R2-5PR2-3P

R2-10 R10-19aPR10-18 R10-19P

 

R2-11

Page A-15



09  

10  

11  

12  

13  

14  

15  

16  

17  

18  

19  

20  

21  

01  

01  

Page A-16



02  

03  

01  

02  

01  

02  

03  

04  

05  

06  

07  

08  

09  

Page A-17



Page A-18



Page A-19



Page A-20



Page A-21



Page A-22



Page A-23



Page A-24



Page A-25



Page A-26



Page A-27



Page A-28



Page A-29



Page A-30



Page A-31



Regular Agenda Item B 

Page B-1 

CITY OF BLOOMINGTON 
REPORT FOR THE TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION 

October 16, 2018 
 

CASE 
NUMBER: 

SUBJECT: ORIGINATING FROM: 

INFORMATION 
Summary of Citizen 

Comments/Complaints Received 
October, 2018 

Philip Allyn, PE, PTOE 
City Traffic Engineer  

REQUEST: Item submitted as information for the Transportation Commission. 
Any feedback or comments are welcome. 

 

 
 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: N/A 
Staff submits the following information to the Commission. Any comments or feedback is 
appreciated. 

 
1. ATTACHMENTS: 

a. None 
 

2. BACKGROUND AND SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION: 
The following comments were received by the Engineering Department between September 11 
and October 9, 2018 or are updates of previous comments (additions to previous updates are 
Bold-Underlined: 

1) Received request to increase parking restrictions on Lee at Chestnut due to lack of 
sight distance when turning from Chestnut to Lee. Called petitioner to discuss: He 
indicated the problem was both to north and south, and for both westbound and 
eastbound. Phil indicated parking currently is restricted via in-place signage: no 
parking on west side Lee to south all the way to Locust, no parking on east side Lee 
to south for ~100', no parking on east side Lee north for 80'.  Parking on west side of 
Lee to the north is not currently restricted via signage, but City Code and State Statute 
restricts parking within 20' of the cross walk. We'll look into signing northwest side, 
but the rest needs enforcement by Police as restrictions are already in place. We’ll 
notify the Police of the concern. He should call Police if cars are parked illegally. He 
indicated he has a co-worker who has similar difficulties with sight distance that he 
would have call me with additional information. Received call from Ms. Kelley 
Luckey in late April who expressed concern that the sight distance obstruction is a 
combination of parked cars and existing trees. Visited site and determined there 
were vehicles parking in restricted areas too close to the intersection. Referred to 
the Police Dept. for enforcement. Item considered closed. 
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2) Received request from Dunraven Homeowner’s Associate to restrict parking on west 
side of Glenbridge between Ballybunion and Dunloe. Letters were delivered to 
neighborhood requesting feedback on proposed parking ban on west side of street. 
Responses received overwhelmingly favor restricting parking. Mailed letter to 
residents notifying them that the parking restriction would be put in place. 
Engineering will evaluate over next 90-120 days and incorporate into City Code 
provided there are no unintended consequences that arise. Signs scheduled to be 
installed on or after April 24; no additional comments received to date. Continuing to 
monitor until August 30, 2018. No additional complaints or comments received. 
City Code will be updated to reflect changes. Item considered closed. 

3) Received request to review restricting parking to one side of street and install traffic 
calming on Tanner between Park Lake and Springfield. Reviewed file and location 
has been reviewed several times in past years with no findings of excessive 
speeding. Speed and traffic data to be gathered to evaluate request when 
weather and staffing allows. 

4) Received request to remove a No Parking sign in front of a house and an old utility 
pole which no longer has any lines on it along the back of the property. Reviewed 
request: parking restriction required to allow room for school buses and garbage 
trucks to turn around (house is on the end of a street without a cul-de-sac). Currently 
verifying owner of the pole, believed to be Ameren about its removal. Confirmed 
Ameren owned pole and contacted them about removal; also provided contact info to 
resident. Resident indicated school buses no longer use her street (child no longer 
school age) and garbage trucks use alley. Discussed further with internal staff on sign 
and confirmed that parking restriction needed to allow garbage trucks to turn from the 
alley. Staff to replace existing faded sign. 

5) Received request to allow parking along the south side of Westport Court. Reviewed 
current restrictions and signing. Letters being developed to be delivered to 
neighborhood requesting feedback on proposed parking changes. Feedback received 
in favor of allowing additional parking. Signs scheduled to be installed on or after 
May 3; no additional comments received to date. Continuing to monitor until 
September 30, 2018. No additional complaints or comments received. City Code 
will be updated to reflect changes. Item considered closed. 

6) Received request from multiple residents along the 1300 and 1400 blocks of Oak 
Street to restrict parking with a Tow Away Zone on both sides of the street from 6 am 
to 6 pm, Monday through Friday. Letters being developed to be delivered to 
neighborhood requesting feedback on proposed parking ban. Results returned with 
enough votes to put in the requested parking ban. However, some of the comments 
against the parking ban indicated a significant hardship (i.e., at least one house 
without a driveway who needs to be able to park in the street). We are working to 
contact these individuals to discuss potential options. Implemented requested parking 
ban on July 17, continuing to monitor until October 30, 2018. Received minor 
complaints that were able to be resolved. 
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7) Received request for handicap spot on 1200 block of Oak Street. Waiting to receive 
supporting documentation of plaque or license plate from requestor.  

8) Received Request to replace faded parking restriction signs along Washington Street. 
Need to visit site and submit work order to sign crew. 

9) Received complaint of speeding and request for traffic calming on Grove Street 
between Clinton and Mercer. Grove is a classified street with higher traffic volumes, 
so it does not meet the requirements for traffic calming. Coordinating with Police 
Department for enforcement. Item considered closed. 

10) Received complaint of speeding on E. Oakland east of Hershey, especially around 
Watford. Due to hill east of Warford, can be worrisome turning from Watford onto 
Oakland and being overtaken. Request reduction from 40 mph to 30 mph. Completed 
field check. There is a hill to the east of Watford limiting the view of the intersection 
from westbound Oakland. There is also an existing "intersection warning" sign with a 
30 mph plaque. Could consider speed reduction, but would need speed study. 85th 
percentile likely closer to 40 mph than 30 mph. Will gather speed data and review 
crash data. 

11) Received request for increased pedestrian warnings at US 51 (Madison) and Front 
Street. To be reviewed following completion of Front Street work and likely 
referred to IDOT for consideration. May modify crosswalks with new ADA 
ramps.  

12) Received request for clearly marked drop-off at the Arena on US 51 (Madison). To be 
reviewed and responded to but likely unable to provide due to moving lanes of traffic 
and IDOT jurisdiction. Passenger loading and unloading zone is currently posted 
on Front Street west of Madison. 

13) Received request for crosswalk warnings at East and Locust for crossing from BCPA 
to/from north parking lot. To be reviewed and responded to after updating crosswalk 
policy.  

14) Received request to relocate “CT” to Front Street by Arena. Need to contact submitter 
and clarify.  

15) Received request for temporary traffic signals at Rhodes Lane and US 150. To be 
reviewed and referred to IDOT for consideration. This intersection will be 
eliminated with the Hamilton Road project. 

16) Received four coordinated requests for an all-way stop or other pedestrian warning 
enhancements at Stone Mountain and College for pedestrians walking north and south 
to/from Tipton Park. Due to close proximity to Northpoint Elementary School, 
will be reviewed and data collected when school resumes in the fall. Traffic 
counting completed. Traffic signal warrants not met. All-way stop warrants not 
met. Sent work order to mark crosswalk across College and install pedestrian 
warning signs at the crosswalk and in advance. 
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17) Received complaint about truck traffic on Fort Jesse Road. Need to review.  

18) Received request for traffic signals at Fort Jesse Road and Airport Road. Intersection 
currently 4-way stop with plans to signalize in near future. Traffic counting and 
data collection completed. Need to review signal warrants. 

19) Received complaint of speeding and request for “Children at Play” signs on Gill 
Street at pass-through-cul-de-sac west of Airport. Need to evaluate “Yield” sign 
usage for clarity. 

20) Received complaint of Park Drive on Chestnut being blocked by park traffic. Need to 
contact resident and clarify concern. 

21) Received request for traffic calming on Eastport Drive between Clearwater and 
Empire. Need to gather speed and traffic volume data and compare to Traffic calming 
policy. 

22) Received request for traffic calming on Gloucester Circle between Hersey and Dover. 
Collected speed and traffic volume data. Does not qualify for traffic calming 
under Traffic Calming Policy (excessing speeding threshold not met). 

23) Received request for traffic calming on W. Oakland between Livingston and Euclid. 
Need to gather speed and traffic volume data and compare to Traffic calming policy. 

24) Received request to add flashing yellow arrows at Emerson and Towanda due to 
confusion of eastbound left turn drivers and non-90 degree angle of intersection. 
Contacted requester and indicated flashing yellow arrows are beginning to be 
incorporated as other signal maintenance work is completed at an intersection. This 
particular location will be reviewed closer due to unique geometry. 

25) Received report of missing no parking sign at McGregor and Oakland. Need to visit 
site and review. 

26) Received report of missing intersection lane use sign on eastbound Washington at 
Hersey. Visited site and confirmed; Work order submitted to sign crew. Item 
considered closed. 

27) Received report of defaced handicapped parking sign on University. Visited site, 
graffiti cleaned from sign. Need to complete work order for replacement of 
faded parking sign at same location. 

28) Received request to remove school zone on southbound Center Street by Thornton’s 
for Corpus Christi is no longer needed due to school closing. Need to confirm if this 
zone was just for Corpus Christi and not also Bent Elementary. 

29) Received request for school crossing sign added at Washington and Darrah. Need to 
determine which intersection leg is being requested and evaluate request. 
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30) Received concern about an increase in collisions on GE Road between Golden Eagle 
and Towanda Barnes Road. Need to pull accident data, review for trends and evaluate 
options. 

31) Received two separate concerns about commercial parking on residential portion of 
Norma Drive. Need to contact residents and discuss. 

32) Received request for stop or yield sign at Ark and Matthew. Need to visit site and 
review. 

33) Received request for no parking in front of a residence on Colton due to constant 
blocking of driveway. Need to visit site and review. 

34) Received complaint of landscaping creating a sight obstruction at Peirce and Mercer. 
Need to visit site and review. 

35) Received complaint of out of town school buses parking and blocking alley behind 
Elmwood Road and the BHS football/baseball fields during school sports activities. 
Need to visit site and review. 

36) Received complaint about new power poles at Hershey and Jumer causing a sight 
obstruction. Visited site to review. Contacted Ameren to discuss poles. Ameren 
agreed at least one of the poles may not be necessary; they are reviewing internally. 

37) Received report of signals at Four Seasons and Oakland not detecting northbound left 
turns. Referred issue to electricians to check detection hardware and settings. 

38) Received complaint of signals at Ireland Grove Road and Loop Road not detecting 
northbound traffic. Referred issue to electricians to check detection hardware and 
settings: determined stop bar location was changed following street resurfacing by 
State Farm, detection settings were adjusted to reflect the new stopping point. Item 
considered closed. 

39) Received complaint of signals at Ireland Grove Road and Towanda Barnes Road not 
cycling for eastbound traffic. Referred issue to electricians to check detection 
hardware and settings: adjustments made. Item considered closed. 

40) Received request for street light at College and Stone Mountain. Evaluating options 
to add a street light to the southeast quadrant to light the south leg and the bike 
path crosswalk. Need to contact Ameren for an estimate to install.    

41) Received request for additional school zone signage around Corpus Christi School. 
Need to visit site and review current signage.  

42) Received complaint of signals at Empire and Empire Crossing not detecting 
southbound traffic. Need to have electricians check detection hardware and settings. 



Regular Agenda Item B 

Page B-6 

43) Received complaint of speeding on GE Road between Towanda Barnes and Airport 
Road with numerous accidents on a consistent basis. Request study of adding traffic 
signals and/or stop signs. Contacted and will gather speeding and crash data. 

44) Received request to limit parking on Beecher between Fell and Horenberger due to 
sight distance reasons. Need to visit site and evaluate. 

45) Received questions relating to signal operations and our use of yellow flashing arrows 
versus green arrows and order of phasing of left turns versus through. Responded via 
email. Item considered closed. 

46) NEW: Received request from Benjamin Elementary School for No Parking along 
Black Oak Lane adjacent to the school. Need to evaluate. 

47) NEW: Received complaint of stop sign obstructed by a tree limb at westbound 
Raspberry and Woodbine. Need to evaluate and coordinate with Parks Dept. for 
trimming. 

48) NEW: Received notification of missing No Parking signs on S. Williamsburg and 
Yorktown. Existing signs have severely faded. Need to visit site and replace signs as 
needed. 

49) NEW: Received notification of missing school zone sign by Washington School. 
Sign replaced. Item considered closed. 

50) NEW: Received complaint of signals at Mercer and Hamilton not changing for traffic 
on Mercer. Referred to electricians who found a faulty detector component and 
replaced it. Item considered closed. 

51) NEW: Received notification of missing speed limit sign on College by Biasi. Sign 
replaced. Item considered closed. 

52) NEW: Received notification of missing speed limit signs on Hershey between GE 
Road and Ft. Jesse. Work order submitted to sign crew. Item considered closed. 

53) NEW: Received notification of missing speed limit sign on Towanda just west of 
Jersey. Work order submitted to sign crew. Item considered closed. 

54) NEW: Received notification of missing speed limit signs E College Ave and 
Hershey, east of Hershey by North Pointe School. Signs replaced. Item considered 
closed. 

55) NEW: Received concern about no turn on red at Six Points Road and S. Morris. Need 
to contact to clarify. 

56) NEW: Received questions from Home Owners Association relating to Ameren 
billing of street lights on Meadow Ridge Drive. Upon research, determined lights 
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were private and needed to be coordinated between Ameren and the HOA. Item 
considered closed. 

57) NEW: Received request for reason parking not being allowed on Elmwood between 
Colton and Towanda. During football games many cars park on Colton, creating 
unsafe conditions, when they should be able to park on Elmwood. Need to research 
and evaluate. 

58) NEW: Received request for extending the northbound left turn lane on Airport at Ft. 
Jesse. Traffic backs up past the left turn lane preventing left turners from entering it. 
Evaluated in field. Existing painted median allows for the turn lane to be extended 
and additional 70 feet, doubling the available storage. New markings have been laid 
out in field, need to complete work order for pavement marking crew. 

59) NEW: Received complaints of bicyclists blowing stop sign at Bunn / Buchanan and 
Buchanan / Clayton. Request to evaluate options for additional signage and increased 
enforcement. 

60) NEW: Received request for stop sign on Baker at Roosevelt (T intersection). Will 
review accident history and evaluate sight distance. 

61) NEW: Received concern about a no parking sign at Lincoln and Main. Need to 
contact and determine exact concern. 

62) NEW: Received concern about in adequate school zone signage for Corpus Christi 
School. Requested multiple blinking lights. Complained of cars extending out onto 
Lincoln during pickup and drop-offs. Need to visit site and review school zone 
signage and discuss modifications to drop-off and pickup routing on school site with 
school. 

63) NEW: Received concern about parking availability in neighborhoods surrounding 
Sarah Raymond School during school drop-off, pickup, and special events. Need to 
evaluate parking in area and discuss with school. 

64) NEW: Received complaint about almost 1 mile long backups on Ireland Grove Road 
at Towanda Barnes. Existing problems have been made worse by construction. 
Contacted submitter and indicated that widening for additional turn and through lanes 
on Ireland Grove was originally part of the current project but was removed from the 
project by the City Council. Staff will re-balance the signal timings once the 
southbound right turn lane installation is complete which may help Ireland Grove 
traffic. Item considered closed. 

65) NEW: Received complaint about the signal timing for Ireland Grove Road at 
Towanda Barnes being shorter than it was before leading to increased time waiting at 
the light. Contacted submitter and indicated that widening for additional turn and 
through lanes on Ireland Grove was originally part of the current project but was 
removed from the project by the City Council. Staff will re-balance the signal timings 
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once the southbound right turn lane installation is complete which may help Ireland 
Grove traffic. Item considered closed. 

66) NEW: Received concern about speeding and stop sign running in neighborhoods 
surrounding Corpus Christi School during school drop-off and pickup to avoid all-
way stop at Lincoln and Mercer. Need to discuss modifications to drop-off and 
pickup routing on school site with school. 

67) NEW: Received complaint about the signal timing for Ireland Grove Road at 
Towanda Barnes not allowing sufficient vehicles to get across Towanda Barnes. 
Contacted submitter and indicated that widening for additional turn and through lanes 
on Ireland Grove was originally part of the current project but was removed from the 
project by the City Council. Staff will re-balance the signal timings once the 
southbound right turn lane installation is complete which may help Ireland Grove 
traffic. Item considered closed. 

68) NEW: Received complaint about the Ireland Grove Road and Towanda Barnes only 
including Towanda Barnes work and none of the widening. There are significant 
backups due to changes in school start times. Contacted submitter and indicated that 
widening for additional turn and through lanes on Ireland Grove was originally part 
of the current project but was removed from the project by the City Council. Staff 
will re-balance the signal timings once the southbound right turn lane installation is 
complete which may help Ireland Grove traffic. Item considered closed. 

3. STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 

Staff submits the above information to the Commission. Any comments or feedback is 
appreciated.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Philip Allyn, PE, PTOE 
City Traffic Engineer 
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